

APPENDIX TWO 

DRAFT CONSULTATION RESPONSE 
Introduction
The Council appreciates the opportunity to comment on proposals to close the Magistrates' Court in Kettering. We wish to oppose the closure, on the grounds that these proposals would 

· harm access to, and the effectiveness of, justice in the area 
· reduce the numbers of local people able and willing to become magistrates in the future. 
· put intolerable burdens on courts elsewhere in the county 

· put additional strains on other public services 

· damage the vitality of Kettering town centre 

· run counter to the need to develop sustainable communities in growth areas such as this one, at a time of significant population and business growth. 

At the same time, the Council recognises that the Courts service, like all public services, needs to be more efficient, and reduce its costs. We would therefore like to propose an alternative to closure, which would involve the relocation of the magistrates' and county courts into Kettering Borough Council’s estate, in the interest of providing savings for both organisation, and a capital gain for HMCS, whilst retaining local justice in this area.    

Access to Justice and the consequences of slower justice 
HMRC has rightly considered the future of Kettering, Corby and Wellingborough courts as a whole in this consultation. That is because the three towns, and East Northamptonshire district form a single economic and housing area, a travel to work area and have a great deal of interaction. Kettering is physically located in the middle of north Northamptonshire and has the best pattern of access across the area, and is the reason why Kettering town centre remains the principal and largest retail destination in this half of the county and the one scheduled in the Core Spatial Strategy to retain this position. It therefore seems odd to suggest that this is the court which should close, when a logical approach might be to increase its size in order to maximise the benefits of its accessibility.   

It is no coincidence therefore that the court here is also the Centre for Youth Justice in this half of Northamptonshire. If the court was to close, then either Wellingborough or Corby would have to be identified as a replacement centre. In either case, offenders, victims and witnesses, as well as public agencies, would face having to cross the whole area (Corby to Wellingborough or Wellingborough to Corby) - a far longer and more difficult journey that that indicated in the consultation paper, and given the nature of the client group, one much more likely to be reliant on public transport. In either case, court users travelling by bus would have to change buses in Kettering. In addition, the Youth Offending Service, with their area office in Kettering, would be burdened with additional travel time and cost. 

More generally, we, the police and magistrates all  fear, from our combined experience,  that the additional travel distance will be off-putting to victims and witnesses, who will be less inclined to engage with the process of justice if they had additional travel time to deal with. In addition, if,  as we also fear, that it will take longer to bring cases to court where there are fewer courts, then the likelihood of victims and witnesses falling away will inevitably increase. The non appearance of witnesses is one of the many reasons for cases requiring multiple hearings and we believe that more distant courts will increase the number of multiple hearings, which in turn will increase the delays experienced in bringing cases to a conclusion. 
The longer offenders are on bail awaiting a judgement, the greater are the chances that they will offend, and this will contribute adversely to the crime rate. 

For Council tax debt case, debtors are obliged to attend committal court hearings. If they do not, bail or no bail arrest warrants have to be issued. The requirement to travel out of town will probably result in more warrants being issued, which will increase the Council’s costs and reduce the effectiveness of our enforcement. 

Finally, the costs of travel, particularly for those on low incomes who make up a disproportionate percentage of people attending magistrates' court business, will be a disincentive to travel, and therefore they will be more adversely affected by this move. An equality impact assessment would be enlightening in this respect. 
Future supply of magistrates 

Merging the Corby and Kettering benches will reduce the number of people willing and able to become magistrates and reduce the attractiveness of being a magistrate. Magistrates will incur additional time off work for travelling to and from other locations and additional costs. Whilst Corby is within half an hour journey time, it is fair to say that it and Kettering are quite different places in terms of demography, history and social patterns. The principle of magistrates' courts,  that justice should be rendered locally by local people,  will be undermined if a town of 60,000 people (and a catchment area of well over 100,000) cannot be seen to support its own magistrates' bench. 
Burdens on other courts 
The police report that there are already long gaps between charging and bringing people to court, and it does not appear possible, even allowing for efficiencies that might be gained in changing methods of working, that fewer court will improve this situation – indeed it must make them worse. There is already a lack of available court slots in Kettering now, which has the longest delays for first listing in the county, and the gaps between first listing and subsequent listing will also grow. 

Kettering court has a full range of facilities and the building is fit for purpose. We believe that the relative state and range of facilities in each court building ought to be a factor in determining whether it should stay open or close. The capital maintenance backlog for Kettering is exceedingly modest and if the courts service wished to secure efficiencies in its estate, it might be more useful to look at relocating the Kettering County Court facility, either into the magistrates' court or elsewhere in town, in order to release that building for sale. 
Impact on other public and voluntary services 
We have already mentioned the new costs which will fall on the Youth Offending Service. The same will be true of the Borough Council, which regularly goes to court for council tax,  and business rate debts, but also in a wide range of other civil cases, covering crime and disorder matters, environmental health, parking, and planning related work. We estimate these additional costs to amount to £10,000. 
The police will also struggle with the total supply of holding cells if the magistrates' court in Kettering closes. The number of cells in Corby is not sufficient to deal with all the business generated in Kettering and currently dealt with there. The loss of holding cells in Kettering will impact generally on their ability to manage the total demand for cell space that the police service has. This in turn will necessitate temporary arrangements, greater use of private sector services and consequently more cost. At worst, it will damage the police’s ability to effectively police the area. 
Many voluntary sector advice services provide support to people appearing in court – they too will experience additional costs in travelling to other locations; their supply of volunteers will be strained by out of town court provision, and as many voluntary services are reliant on good will and relatively small amounts of resources, we believe the relocation of the court will damage their ability to help their clients, ultimately at the expense of good justice. 
Impact on the town centre 
Kettering town centre is identified in the Core Spatial Strategy for North Northamptonshire as the principal retail centre and will remain so in the life of the plan. It has the largest town centre in the county outside Northampton, and benefits from its central location in the centre of the area, drawing in shoppers from the surrounding town. 

The same pattern is true, on a larger scale, for the night time economy, and indeed, the night time economy inevitably gives rise to a significant number and type of offences which find their way to magistrates' court. 

The Council’s plans to redevelop and revitalise the town centre are well developed, and the Area Action Plan, the statutory planning document for this purpose, identifies the capacity and the means by which growth in the town centre will happen in order for it to grow and enhance its role as a shopping, leisure and office destination.  The Area Action Plan provides for a fuller range of leisure/ entertainment facilities, including a restaurant quarter.  It also allocates land for significant retail floor-space growth (20,500 sq. metres); a new office hub based around the nearby railway station; and an additional 1,000 new homes, all within the town centre. It will be harmful to the centre, as well as unhelpful for local people and the legal profession for a growing town to be deprived of one of its principal public services.  
Impact of the growth agenda 
Kettering, and all of North Northamptonshire, was identified in 2001 as part of a growth area, and as a consequence of that, there has already been significant growth across the area, both in terms of housing and jobs. Kettering has been particularly successful in attracting new business to the area, in securing additional infrastructure commitment and in building new homes. Whilst it does not follow that there is a proportionate increase in the number of case coming to court, it is inevitably the case that more people makes more work for public services of whatever kind. We can, and have, reduced crime rates consistently over time, but the magistrates' court also deals with a wide range of civil matters, with council tax, rent and business rate debts, with planning and environmental health enforcement, and parking and littering offences, all of which are functions of economic growth. Even allowing for more disposal of cases through on the spot fines, we cannot see that a 22% increase in population across North Northamptonshire justifies a reduction in court capacity of the kind proposed. Attached as an annex are figures showing the actual rate of growth across North Northamptonshire in the last decade, and the projected rate of growth for the next. From this, it can be seen that Kettering has had the largest increase in absolute numbers of new homes, the largest increase in population and is set to maintain that level of growth. Attached as a further annex are charts showing the extent of business growth in Kettering compared to adjacent local authority areas. 
An offer to the Courts Service 
The Council recognises that the Courts Service needs to secure efficiencies, but believes this can be done by means other than loosing a vital public service in a growing town and district. HMRC are already embarked on ways to improve the throughput of cases and we believe that we can assist in keeping a court presence in Kettering. 
Both the Magistrates' Court and the County Court are centrally located in town; so are the Borough Council’s offices. The Borough council has a well regarded, award winning, and well advanced programme of combining multiple public services in shared locations, around a customer service offer which embraces local authority, policing, health, tax and voluntary sector advice services.  
We would like to propose to the courts service that we could facilitate the continued provision of a magistrates' court in Kettering by joint use of the Council’s estate for this purpose. The Council Chamber is capable of being used in the daytime by the court service, just as it is at weekends by the registrar’s service for weddings, and by the Council for evening meetings and events. We have the ability in the space available in the Municipal offices to replicate all the facilities that Kettering magistrates' court has now, at less cost than currently incurred by HMRC. We believe we can benefit both our organisations, and the wider community, by relocating the magistrates' court, and the county court. This will release two buildings in the HMRC estate for sale, which in turn will assist the Council’s own redevelopment plans for key sites in town.  
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